Minutes of the Village of Aurora Board of Trustees Meeting February 19, 2014

Traffic & Parking Study Information Session 
Called to Order at 7:02pm by Mayor Bennett

Present: Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman

Others Present:  Village Clerk Ann Balloni, Treasurer Deborah Brooks, Code Enforcement Officer Michael Piechuta, Village Historian Dr. Linda Schwab, Planning Board Chair Nancy Gil, Planning Board members Pat Bianconi and Pat Foser, CPP Chair Chris MacCormick, CPP member Jeff Blum, ZBA Chair John Dentes, ZBA members Ann Tobey and Jeri Vargo, Assistant Fire Chief Mark Bailey, James Balloni, Bruce Bennett, David Brooks, Marie Dentes, Sue Edinger, Jacci & Virgil Farlow, Laura Holland, Greg & Virginia Johnson, Lili MacCormick, John Wedler, and Kelley & Ken Zabriskie.

Mayor Bennett outlined the purpose of the meeting by focusing on several items:
· A traffic study was originally requested by the Planning Board in response to the Inns of Aurora’s application to turn Abbott House into a hotel/event venue and its need for parking accommodations.  
· The village was also engaged in the traffic study to determine how parking options would affect the entire village, not just the Inns of Aurora.
· Day to day parking issues should be addressed along with wedding/event parking
· Pocket parking is one option now that some of the properties considered have changed hands.

· Consideration of future commercial development and where that development can occur, such as south of Patrick Tavern.
· Consultation with engineer/design firms to determine the best options available.

· Consider housing development at the south end of the village by Paines Creek and heading east up Poplar Ridge Rd.
Mayor Bennett stated the cost of the traffic study should be split between the Inns of Aurora and the Village as both have an equal stake in the outcome.
Public Discussion
· Assistant Fire Chief Bailey and fire department member Virgil Farlow discussed an idea for a new firehouse north of the current building which could include a village hall and parking where the current building stands.

· Several in attendance expressed interest in having a variety of businesses in the area that aren’t controlled by one entity.
· Options for parking included more spaces on Court St., behind the Fargo, diagonal parking on LaFayette St., expanding street parking in front of Taylor House, revisiting a parking lot on Sherwood Rd., terraced parking in the current post office lot, and the entrance to the cemetery off of Cherry Ave.
· Effect of changing Cherry Ave back to a two way street and discontinuing on-street parking. 

· Who will benefit most from the study.

· How far are people willing to walk.

· How to implement traffic calming methods suggested by the engineers in their meeting with Mayor Bennett and Sue Edinger.

· The necessity of continuing the cooperative relationship between the Village Board, Wells College, and the Inns of Aurora.
· Reconfiguring the post office parking lot to address safety issues.
· Possible development/housing options off of Sherwood Rd.

At the conclusion of the information session Mayor Bennett informed all present that the Inns of Aurora was hosting a community dinner to benefit the Aurora Volunteer Fire Department on Tuesday, February 25th from 6:00pm-8:00pm.

Mayor Bennett called the regular meeting to order at 8:03pm and all rose for the Pledge of Allegiance. 

All board members remained as well as the village clerk, treasurer, code officer, historian, planning board chair, ZBA chair, Dave Brooks, Marie Dentes, Sue Edinger, Jacci & Virgil Farlow, Laura Holland, and Kelley & Ken Zabriskie.  Planning Board member Grace Bates arrived later.
Approval of Minutes 

January 15, 2014 Minutes – On motion by Trustee Ominsky, seconded by Trustee Van Orman, the Village Board voted to approve the January 15, 2014 minutes.

AYES: Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor and Van Orman

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Changes to Agenda

The IT policy will be discussed under old business and Dublin Hill Rd safety concerns will be discussed under new business.

Announcements

Mayor:  

· Insurance rates have decreased
· The village received a good ranking from the New York State Fiscal Stress Report, though upstate villages as a whole are not faring well.

· The Safety Committee is recommending workplace training be held in May, June and July and any board member who fails to participate can be suspended until they are in compliance.
Clerk:  The SCAT Van funding request will be discussed following the passing of the budget in April.

Visitor Recognition:  Mayor Bennett welcomed all visitors and there were no comments. 

Treasurer’s Report

January - On motion by Trustee Ominsky, seconded by Trustee Taylor, the Village Board voted to accept the Janaury Treasurer’s Report.
AYES:  Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Budget Modifications

General Fund:  $3.70    FROM  A1990.4 Contingent Account

                            
 TO       A1620.21 Buildings – Post Office

On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Village Board voted to approve the Budget Modifications for the General Fund.

AYES:  Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
Abstract #9
On motion by Trustee Van Orman, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Village Board approved the General Fund Abstract #9 for payment.

Voucher #s 287, 290-292, 294-301, 303-317, 319, 320, 322-324, and 326-328.

Total:  $15,739.41
AYES:  Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Van Orman, the Village Board approved the Water Fund Abstract #9 for payment.

Voucher #s 288, 289, 294, 301, 311, 318, 319, 321, 325, and 329.

Total: $1870.55.

AYES:  Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Village Board approved the Sewer Fund Abstract #9 for payment.

Voucher #s 290, 291, 293, 294, 301, 302, 311, 319, and 324.

Total: $5,296.49
AYES:  Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Committee Reports

Code Enforcement Officer:  Report attached to these minutes.  

Village Historian: Report attached to these minutes.  

Buildings and Grounds:  No report.
Parks and Recreation:  Trustee Murphy reported she had a meeting at the library with the pre-school mothers to discuss the Imagination Playground idea for the village park.  Ms. Murphy reported that the mothers were not receptive to the idea and would prefer a traditional playground.  Ms. Zabriskie inquired, as a working mother with a toddler, if another meeting could be arranged so she could participate.  The discussion was tabled until next month’s Village Board meeting.
Streets and Public Safety:  Trustee Van Orman reported a streetlight out on Cherry Ave.  Van Orman also reported Orchard Lane residents received their letters regarding snowplowing for next season and are interested in discussing with the Village Board the process for turning Orchard Lane over to the village.  
Water and Sewer:  Trustee Taylor reported the DPW crew continues to snowplow, clear storm drains, and, upon receiving cabinets from Southern Cayuga Central School, are organizing the office.  A new sewage pump is on order and the pick up truck requires mechanical repairs.
Old Business

Standard Workday Resolution:  Clerk Balloni reported there was information missing on the form filed with New York State and the State instructed the Village Board to pass a corrected resolution.
VB RESOLUTION NO. 2014-08 AUTHORIZING ADOPTION OF STANDARD WORK DAY AND REPORTING RESOLUTION

WHEREAS the Village of Aurora is mandated by New York State to adopt a Standard Work Day and Reporting Resolution; and

WHEREAS the Village of Aurora Board of Trustees considered Resolution #2014-08 at their February 19, 2014 Regular Meeting; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Village of Aurora, Location code 40420, hereby establishes the following as standard work days for elected and appointed officials and will report the following days worked to the New York State and Local Employees’ Retirement System based on the time keeping system records or the record of activities maintained and submitted by these officials to the clerk of this body and post Resolution #14-08 on the Village of Aurora bulletin board for 30 days.

FIRST:  Janet Murphy

SECOND:  Marie Taylor

AYES: Bonnie Bennett, Janet Murphy, Alan Ominsky, Marie Taylor, and Kit Van Orman

NAYS:  None

Carried unanimously

Village signs:  Mayor Bennett presented a mock up of new signs for the north and south ends of the village with a rising sun logo to also be incorporated on village stationary.   DPW Superintendent Kurt Wilmot is contacting the New York State Department of Transportation to discuss permitting and placement of the signs.
On motion by Taylor, seconded by Murphy, the Village Board approved spending $760.00 for two new village signs.

AYES:  Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
IT Policy:  Trustee Ominsky presented a final draft of the Village IT Policy (a copy attached to these minutes).

On motion by Van Orman, seconded by Taylor, the Village Board voted the following revisions to the IT Policy:

· Under Proper Use of Resources, take out “weather”
· Correct the order of Roman Numerals to I – XI

On motion by Taylor, seconded by Trustee Murphy, the Village Board voted to adopt the Village IT Policy.

AYES:  Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Fitness Trail:  Mayor Bennett and Trustee Murphy met with students, planners, and architects from Design Connect for an initial dialogue on designing the village fitness trail.
New Business

The Village Board addressed safety concerns addressed in a letter from Dublin Hill residents (a copy attached to these minutes) regarding the steep slope of the sidewalk and the lack of adequate lighting for the parking lot behind Patrick’s Tavern.  Board members discussed addressing the sidewalk issue when the sidewalk in front of the post office is replaced.  
On motion by Van Orman, seconded by Taylor, the Village Board voted to install a streetlight on Dublin Hill Rd at an approximate cost of $70-$100 + electricity.

AYES:  Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Mayor Bennett discussed the strict financial constraints imposed on villages by New York State and the effect on determining the upcoming budget.  New York State is threatening a property tax freeze on municipalities who don’t stay within the 2% tax cap which could result in a financial burden on the village as energy costs continue to rise. 

VB RESOLUTION 14-07 OF 2014

RESOLUTION INTRODUCING LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2014 ENTITLED 

THE WAIVER OF THE MAXIMUM REAL PROPERTY TAX LEVY LIMIT

WHEREAS, the recent enactment of Chapter 97 of the Law of 2011 placed limits on the amount of real property taxes that may be levied by or on behalf of any local government thereby place a “tax levy limit” on municipalities that is found in General Municipal Law § 3-c; and

WHEREAS, subdivision 5 of General Municipal Law § 3-c expressly authorized the Village Board of Trustees to override the tax levy limit by the adoption of a local law approved by a vote of sixty percent (60%) of the Village Board of Trustees for one fiscal year; and

WHEREAS, by adoption of this local law, the Village Board of Trustees hereby reserves the right to override the limit on the amount of real property taxes that may be levied by the Village of Aurora and authorized the Village Board of Trustees to adopt a budget for fiscal year 2014 in excess of the “tax levy limit” as defined by General Municipal Law 

§ 3-c; and

WHEREAS, this is a Type II action pursuant to 6 NYCRR §617.5(c) (20 & 27) and is otherwise exempt from environmental review pursuant to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”); and

WHEREAS, 
At a regular meeting of the Village Board of Trustees of the Village of Aurora, County of Cayuga, State of New York, held at the Village Hall, 456 Main Street, Aurora, New York, at 7:00 p.m. on February 19, 2014, the following members of the Village Board of Trustees being present:



BONNIE APGAR BENNETT, MAYOR



KIT VAN ORMAN



JANET MURPHY



ALAN OMINSKY

                       MARIE TAYLOR


The instant Resolution came to be heard and considered:


NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Village Board of Trustees of 
the Village of Aurora as follows:

1.           The Village Board of Trustees hereby introduces Proposed Local Law #1 of 2014 in the form annexed hereto for consideration and adoption.

2. 
The Village Board of Trustees hereby determines that the aforementioned Local Law is a Type II action as defined in 6 NYCRR §617.5(c)(20&27) and accordingly, the Village Board of Trustees expressly determines that this action is not an action that requires review pursuant to the provisions of the New York State Environmental Quality Review Action (“SEQRA”);

3. 
The Village Board of Trustees has properly noticed a Public Hearing on the Proposed Local Law #1 of 2014 to be held at Village Hall on March 19, 2014 beginning at 7:00 p.m.;

Now upon the Motion of Trustee Taylor and Seconded by Trustee Ominsky a roll-call vote is tallied by the Village Clerk as follows:

Trustee Bennett
    AYE        

Trustee Van Orman AYE


Trustee Murphy
       AYE


Trustee Ominsky     AYE


Trustee Taylor
      AYE


Motion carried unanimously     
At least 5 of the above named Village Board of Trustee members having voted in the affirmative, this resolution is adopted this 19th day of February, 2014

Adjournment:

On motion by Trustee Murphy, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Village Board voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:30 pm.

AYES:  Bennett, Murphy, Ominsky, Taylor, and Van Orman

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Balloni

Village Clerk
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